President’s Cabinet

January 21, 2003

3:30 to 5:00 p.m.
Chair:  Terry Taylor

MINUTES

D R A F T

Present:  Beverly Brandt, Tom Curtis, Paulette Fleming, Steve Gibler, Jack Hanson, Carol Henderson, Karen Kreutzer, Darlene Miller, Holly Moore, Kae Peterson, Paul Rucker, Shaun Scott, Terry Taylor, Judy Yu

Not in Attendance:  Peggy Lytle, Andrea Rye
Recorder:  Michele Foley

1.
Selection of Winter Quarter Cabinet Chair (Kreutzer, Lytle, Taylor)
Terry Taylor will serve as chair of President’s Cabinet for Winter Quarter.  Karen Kreutzer suggested Peggy Lytle might serve as co-chair with Terry. 

2.
Approval of January 7 Minutes (All)
Amendments to the January 7, 2003 Cabinet Minutes included:


> Page two, paragraph four, sixth line down, add “said” to the sentence, “She said 
the process must be open…”


> Item #8, third line down, correctly spell Paul Duernberger’s name.


> Item #8, last line, change “spouses” to “individuals who travel…”
Karen Kreutzer made a motion that the Minutes of the January 7, 2003 President’s Cabinet be approved as amended.  The motion, which was seconded by Carol Henderson, was approved by voice vote of those present. 
3.
Board of Trustees Agenda – January 22, 2003 (Moore)

A copy of the revised agenda for the January 22, 2003, Board of Trustees meeting was distributed to those present.  Holly explained that an Executive Session has been added to the end of the meeting for the purpose of evaluating the performance of a public employee.  No other changes were made to the agenda.

Holly reported that the “Trends and Updates” item of the Board agenda for the remainder of the academic year will include:
February – “Publications,” which will feature a presentation to the Board of the numerous outstanding publications authored by SCC faculty.  She mentioned the textbook developed by Professors Judy Penn and Eric Genz Mould and the handbook for use with developmental students created by Professors Pam Dusenberry, Dutch Henry and Sean Rody.  Vice President Carol Henderson is coordinating this presentation for the February Board meeting.

March – Tutoring programs will be highlighted.  SCC’s student leadership is underwriting tutoring opportunities for university transfer students, while professional-technical students continue a history of tutorial support, funded by Carl Perkins grants.  

April – A review of Shoreline’s professional/technical programs will be presented, highlighting the results of the on-going process of program evaluation along with trends and new program opportunities.
May – This is the designated college budget approval month.  The Board will review and hopefully adopt a balanced budget.

June – The Board has requested that occasionally their meeting be held at a branch campus location.  In June, their Regular Meeting will be held at the soon-to-be-renamed Shoreline Community College at Lake Forest Park.  The FIPSE “Faces” project, scheduled to be in its final phase at that time, will be featured.   

Holly further reviewed the January 22 Board agenda, noting that, for Action Item #5, 

the Board is the body which approves building and campus name changes.  For Action Item # 6, new programs, such as the Speech Language Pathology Assistant Program, must be submitted to the Board for approval.  For Item #8, Budget Reduction, the Board will be updated on further budget reductions faced by SCC.  
For Item #14, the President’s Report to the Board, Holly will share the Northwest Commission on Colleges and Universities final accreditation report on Shoreline Community College.  

4.
Budget Update (Brandt)
Beverly reported that most members of President’s Cabinet attended the January 17 college-wide budget meetings.  She reiterated that even though tuition will increase by 9%, Shoreline cannot collect 100% of that increase because of our student mix.  Thus, the additional cuts to the college budget, she estimates, will be approximately $675,000.  

One purpose of the college-wide budget meeting was to ask for volunteers to serve on a Budget Planning Task Force, which will consist of five faculty, five classified, and two administrative exempt.  The task force members will be listed in Day at a Glance. 
Beverly said she and Holly will be attending WACTC (state-wide community and technical college presidents association) January 23 and 24, where Holly chairs the state-wide Operating Budget Committee.  

In addition to the proposed cuts, Shoreline has $700,000 which must be spent (not just encumbered) by June 30, 2003, or it will be returned to the state.  She used the example of the artwork proposed for the newly refurbished library, which is mandated as part of the remodeling cost, and, according to OFM, could be taken away, too. 

Karen Kreutzer said Beverly’s budget presentation cleared up some questions, but there is a heightened awareness of the implications of a cut.  She said it is important to be as open and honest as possible.  

Beverly plans to hold “brown bag” luncheon sessions regularly to keep everyone apprised on the budget situation.  
5.
Enrollment Report (Moore)
There are two ways to look at enrollment targets:  Quarterly and Annually.  Although SCC is overenrolled (slightly) for Winter 2003, overall, we are at 75% of our annual target.  This places Shoreline in a good position, but it also suggests that the college must look at enrollment management differently from now on.  Holly explained that colleges who are consistently overenrolled do so in order to bring benefits to their institutions.  The balance is to bring the benefits, but not at a cost to the institution.  Many neighboring community colleges shoot for 115% of target.  Aiming for more, for instance 125%, becomes a money loser.  Holly hopes to begin and remain at a target of 105%.  
During Ron Bell’s presidency, he built a target that was 105% to 108% of state target.  With that target, even if SCC reached 98% of target, enrollment and funding were within the allocated “band.”  One way to efficiently operate at 105% is to use the Lake Forest Park Center at full capacity.  Kae Peterson has been researching demographics, which verify that 59% to 60% of students attending SCC@LFP are also attending the main campus.  In addition to building a full operation at SCC@LFP, the deans and ADCs must have in their hands the ability to respond quickly as trends occur.  Distance Learning must also be a factor.  SCC’s Enrollment Management group will be working specifically on these issues.  
6.
AAC&U Conference (Henderson)
Carol announced that Paul Rucker, Norma Goldstein and Donna Miller Parker will be presenting “Globalization of the 21st Century Learning College,” a topic at the upcoming AAC&U conference to be held in Seattle January 22 through 25.  It is very unusual for a community college’s presentation to be accepted by AAC&U, which has a strong focus on baccalaureate institutions, so it is viewed as an honor for Shoreline.  Carol said Shoreline’s focus on global education coupled with our strong multicultural emphasis made the topic a nice match for us.  

Karen Kreutzer asked if anyone was planning to attend the Shared Governance session, noting that it was a good idea to do so. 

7.
Revision to Current Student Tuition Refund Policy (Curtis)
Tom provided background to the college’s current refund policy, #3620, which was last updated in 1995.  He proposed that Shoreline implement a new procedure of giving a 100% refund the first week of the quarter, then 50% the two weeks thereafter.  Neighboring colleges do this and it does help students.  If this change is approved, it does not affect the college policy; therefore would be reviewed by the Board, but would not need Board approval. 
Discussion commenced on the issues surrounding refunds and the college’s current waitlist procedures.  

It was proposed that a 100% first-week refund be implemented by Spring Quarter.  Upon further discussion, it was determined that more data was needed so the final decision was not made at this meeting.  
As a result of the refund discussion, several members of President’s Cabinet asked how the routing process for consideration of Policy 3620 (and other policies) works.  

In the case of 3620, the policy update request came from Student Services, was reviewed by the Vice Presidents at President’s Executive Staff, then came to President’s Cabinet for review.  
From now on, through President’s Cabinet, as broad a representation of college staff and students as possible will have the opportunity to review, update and change college policies and procedures.   
8.
Roundtable (All)
Kae Peterson
She modeled her latest purchase, a scarf from the selection of scarves in SCC’s Bookstore and her new dolphin jewelry purchased at the Bookstore.  She noted that staff members receive a 15% discount.
Karen Kreutzer
She expressed the concern that faculty would like to be given consideration as Shoreline prepares to remodel Building 2900.  She cited physics and biology as major concerns, saying if classes and labs are held off site, the class schedule must be built to allow travel time. 
Beverly replied that on-campus portables are not possible.  Carol is forming an implementation team for the sciences.  Karen suggested that times for physics classes might be changed to make use of the chemistry lab space when that space is free.  Carol said that idea is under consideration as well as looking at UWB and high school lab space.  

Next Meeting Agenda Item:  Update on the 2900 Building.

Next Meeting Agenda Item:  Discuss block schedule.  

Darlene Miller
She attended the January 15 Open House at SCC’s soon-to-be-renamed Lake Forest Park Center.  She also was asked to testify before the House Trade and Economic Development Committee to state the case to retain the budget for worker retraining.  She apprised Cabinet about the newly formed “Alliance for Corporate Education.”  
Jack Hanson
Jack clarified the use of “shore.ctc.edu” versus “ctc.edu”—using “shore.ctc.edu” will send email directly to SCC’s email server rather than to the CIS.  Users of either or both addresses can rest assured that both will be received.  He said that by March all staff should be switched over to the Exchange Server.  A schedule will be published in Net News.   

Jack confirmed that each member of President’s Cabinet will receive 300 megabytes of memory.
Holly Moore

She saw ASB President Shaun Scott, a participant in the Martin Luther King, Jr., Day activities in Seattle, on television.   Board member Sarah Phillips was also a participant, as well as several other staff and students from Shoreline, including Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs, Andrea Rye. 

9.
Next Meeting

Holly asked that members of President’s Cabinet submit agenda items to Michele by Monday, January 27, for the next meeting.
The next meeting of President’s Cabinet will be held Tuesday, February 4, beginning at 3:30 p.m. in the Boardroom.  The February 4 Agenda and draft of Minutes from the January 21 meeting will be forwarded to all members on Monday, February 3.  
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